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[lext] Development and Development Planning in the Syrian Arab Republic

Development and planning activities in the Syrian Arab region have witnessed
a substantial qualitative and quantitacive evolution since 1963 which has
enriched their experience and has been embodied in the quantum leaps each
plan has witnessed over the one preceding it, in the amount of the value of
investments allocated to it. While the-first 5-year plan was in effect an
investment program supported by some overall studies within a general frame
work and specific goals, lacking study for integration and containing con
tradictions among projects, the second 5-year plan was in effect, a quantum
leap forward, since some personnel and experts were trained in the bodies
engaged in planning and preparatory sectoral committees were formed for the
plan, in addition to other committees in the governorates for studying re
sources and learning about requirements. A group of projects were proposed
and a group of plans were set out to be carried out within the context of
the general plan. This plan also included some estimates of the financial
resources available to the public sector and some estimates of the foreign
sector. A group of studies dealt with some domestic and foreign economic
changes.

Then came the third 5-year plan, bearing some first steps in production
planning in organizations along with it, especially in the public sector
organizations. As well as being an investment plan, it. contained a produc
tive plan for the sector of agriculture, another for the sector of industry
and another one for energy and fuel. Tn this plan, the notion of annual
planning was introduced, and some features of workforce, education, qualifi
cation, training and other planning appeared.

In the fourth 5-year plan, the large number and immensity of investment pro
jects dominated planning activity and added another basic goal to those of
the third 5-year plan, which was the suppression of inflation, the failure
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Shortly before the preparation of the fifth 5 *««,. „i„„ „,.
tion in the country esoeciallv Ihi .t» S 2 f plan* the eco|w"ic situa-
evaluated and sSed? Tnl Government S2?I "I'S" 'he f°urth plan' waarequisite studies on a nLeTo^ecto™ 2"2 Authorlty -»«.«> to prepare
tions, health, housing Z agr?cu?ture in the u l*™?0?*"™' communica-

Planning in the light of need and demand, was on this ha«ji« «Jt luTZ »

the value of^2^^^™ ^^J^JJ.f»» «« 5-year plan,
risine to 4 QSS nnn mn ZZ-j came to aoout 2.72 billion Syrian pounds,

™S2w to,2S,S?;fJiiriS/n f sKcond 5-year plan-an index °f "«3third plan? 1 fi I2Vrt^ the"1rose b* an «»«•« of 294 in the
then byP -•l^^^J^'STJiS'^1'- t0 *" ""< pla" (1°°>'
Increase"? *"" t0t81 Pla" invest,ne«ts. the share of each and the rates of

Investment
Plan

First 5-

Year Plan

Second 5-

Year Plan

Third 5-

Year Plan

Fourth 5-
Year Plan

Fifth 5-

Year Plan

Total

Plan

Period

1961-65

1966-70

1971-75

1976-80

1981-85

Distribution of Investments
Private Sector TotalPublic Sector

1.720 63.3

3,454 69.7

6,447 80.5

1.000 36.7

1,501 30.2

2,270 100

4,955 100

1.553 19.5 8,000 100

44,778 82.6 9,288 17.4 54,166 100

80,788 79.6 20,705 20.4 101,493 100

1961-80 137,187 80 34,147 20 171,334 100

Source: 'Isa Darwish, Industry and Energy in the Syrian Arab Republic
Ministry of Culture and National Guidance, 1983, p202. KePubllc.
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This development in the value of investment reflects the increasing import
s' ^18°vernment ^s assigned to development and planning affairs, while
a so reflecting the development which has occurred in the increase of finan-

^toRSSS (?abJ: One5?n ^ ^ ** *? *?*? ^ ""rl"« *?
Second: Indices of Economic Development in the Syrian Arab Region

In the forefront of the indices of economic development the country is wit
nessing, those which strive for a development in fixed capital formation and
the workforce and the development of domestic product stand out. A study of
the two sectors structure with respect to these indices reflects the most
important transformations which have occurred in the economic structure in
the form of growth in specific productive sectors and decline in other pro
ductive sectors, as well as revealing the growth rates in each sector inde
pendently.

In the area of fixed capital formation, which constitutes the total actual
investments used as fixed assets Jn the organizations and authorities of
various sectors during the overall period, 1963-82, this rose at an annual
growth rate of about 9.5 percent a year and witnessed great developments in
its sectoral distribution. While the agricultural sector had had a share
equal to 7.2 percent of total formation in 1963, in 1980 fixed prices its
?oooG XI!.!97? Came fc? about 15 Pcrccnt. then dropped to about. 5.8 percent in
1982, while industry's share rose from 26.7 percent in 1963 to about 45
percent in 1975, then dropped to about 32 percent in 1<)82. In addition, the
transport and communications sector's share dropped slightly from about 17
percent to only about 15 percent. It should be observed from the accompany
ing Table iwo that the rate of growth in total fixed industrial capital
formation is higher than in the other sectors, which has led to a rise in
its share of the total formation and put it at the head of the sectors con
taining a large share of fixed capital.

Table Two: Showing Total Fixed Capital Formation by Sector and Its Relative
Composition in Fixed 1980 Prices, in Millions of Syrian Pounds

Sector

Agriculture

Industry

Transport and
Communications

Housing

Other Sectors

Total

1963

179 6.8

715 26.8

468 17.6

Yr

1970

479 15

847 26.5

556 17.5

1975

501 6.8

1980

525 3.7

3,936 45.6 4,048 28.6

1,604 18.6 l,f,29 11.6

846 31.8 886 27.7 1,422 16.5 4,036 28.6

452 17 424 13.3 1,079 12.5 3,878 27.5

2,660 100 3,192 100 8,636 100 14,lift 100

l>
Source: Central Bureau of Statistics, Statistical Compendium for 1983,
482 •
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eector. 8.5 percent ^^^mZ^Z?. 57SetcenV^"8?""^ <

declined by an annual rate of clo!£ ^o o the agricultural sector
fro. aboutVoCX, £SS £2S SrJ&ITBS SBi'iSSr dr°PPed

Jg-je u^ls^^~^mZ^'S^%9S&
Economic Activity

Agriculture

Industry

Building and
Construction

Trade

Transport and
Communications

Finance, Insurance
and Services

Social and Group
Services

Not Stated

Unemployed and
Without Work

Overall Total

Workforce, 1970 (1) Workforce, 1979 (2)
Number Percent Number Percent

752

207

115

145

64

10

214

5

59

1,571

47.8

13.2

7.2

9.3

4.0

0.6

13.6

0.5

3.7

100

687

366

287

217

95

21

419

2,092

32.8

17.5

13.7

10.5

4.5

1.0

20

100

Rate of
Annual

Growth

-9.9

6.5

10.7

4.5

4.4

8.5

7.7

3.2

Source: (1) Central Statistics Bureau, Statistical Compendium for 1976, P.
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ffFffL H- P!rCCnt in thG year t0 23 Percent th« latter year. That isattributable to the drop in the ratio of the volume of manpower to total
population from about 64 percent in 1970 to about 57 percent in 1980. be
cause of the drop in the death rate among children, infants and adults over
:°i.the "•*••; the spread of health services in all areas of the country
J^E t£°B? biUty ?f 1Jmitin8 the spread of plagues, diseases and so
forth. The increase in the ratio of the workforce to manpower may be ex
plained by a rise in women's participation in economic activity. (Table
tour, showing the population, manpower and workforce in 1970 and 1980. rates
of growth during the period and percentages.)

lovn6 F!.U^0nh?Wi2!? thC P°Pulati°n, Manpower and Workforce in the 2Years1970 and 1980 in Thousands and Percentage Increase

Data

Population

Manpower

Workforce

Number, 1970

6,304

4,039

1,571

Number, 1980

10,096

5,827

2,326

Percentage Increase

60

44

48

c^ons,^ °f S°Ci0l°8y' DamaSCUS University Publi"
The value of gross domestic product rose during the period 1963-1982 by an
annual rate of approximately 7.5 percent. The material production sectors
contributed to the value of this product by rates of from 42 to 49 percent
while the contribution of sectors connected to production services ranged '
from 39 to 41 percent and the sectors of various other services from 10 to
zu percent.

In 1963, the basic production sectors (agriculture, industry, building and
construction) contributed about 49 percent of gross domestic product that
year, while the sectors related to production services contributed about 41
percent. These are the sectors of trade, transportation and finance. The
other sectors had only about 10 percent.

This relative composition did not witness a radical change during the fol
lowing period in spite of the difference in annual growth rates for each
sector. In 1982 the contribution of the material production sectors and sec
tors connected to production services declined, matched by a rise in the
share of the other service sectors. The relative distribution of the three
groups was broken down as follows, to 42, 39 and 19 percent. Table Five
refers to the distribution of gross domestic product in market prices bv
sectors for the years 1963, 1970 and 1983 in fixed 1980 prices in millions
or byrian pounds.
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II
Table Five: Showing the Distribution of Gross Domestic Product In Market
Prices by Sectors in Fixed 1980 Prices in Millions of Syrian Pounds

Sector 1963 1970 1080 1983*

Value Percent Value Percent Value Percent Value Percent

3,842 19 10,383 20 10,614 18Agriculture

Industry
and Mining

Building and
Construction

Wholesale and
Retail Trade

4,428 20

2,038 14

728 5

3,845 26

Transport and
Communications 1,215 8

Finance, In
surance and

Real Estate

Social Ser

vices and

Personal

Services

Government

Services

1,017

238

1,305 8

5,127

910

4,796

1,742

1,435 7

344 2

2,350 12

25

4

23

8

9,006

2,555 7

12.7(H) 25

3,557 7

3,267 6

928 2

8,369 16

17 10,021

4,486

16,023

4,516

3,145

1,261

10,654

17

7

26

7

2

18

Third: The Public Sector and Consolidation of the Public Ownership of the
Means of Production

The process of the socialist transformation of the material economic base in
the country is in effect to be considered the qualitative transformation it
has witnessed since 1963. Since the economic transformation included the
sectors of agriculture, industry, construction, transportation and so forth,
the qualitative character of this development was embodied in the growth of
the public sector and the process of socialist: transformation which' these
sectors witnessed.

In the theoretical premises the sixth regional conference of the party ap
proved in 1963, it was stated that socialist planning is the effective means
for making it possible to use all national resources, material, natural and
human, in a scientific and practical manner at the same time. The revolu
tion's phased program which the June 1965 exceptional regional conference
approved was to make the goal of the process of socialist transformation and
the adoption of socialist decrees one of forming a public sector which could
lead the national economy and make it its true guiding force. Whereas the
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private sector had assumed this task and made the government an instrument
in the service of the bourgeoisie in order to guarantee its class interests
the process of socialist transformation and the development of the public
sector results in making the state an instrument in service of the toilinit
classes and the public interest (2).

The phased program of the revolution referred to above brought out some ba
sic principles which were considered in effect a guiding force by which the
government would seek guidance in the process of socialist transformation.
Among these principles were (3):

1. The need to support the socialist steps the government had taken in the
previous period to guarantee their success and realize the goals for whose
sake they had come into being at the lowest possible costs.

2. The need to create a profound cultural change in order to strengthen the
values of the socialist society and crush the values of the feudal bourgeois
society. °

3. The need to give the process of socialist transformation a democratic
content by having the organized masses take part in the activities of plan
ning and carrying out projects and criticizing the administrative system.

4. The need to apply socialism in the country's circumstances by means of an
overall theory drawn from our situation and to stay away from ideological
rigidity and preconceptions which are not supported by scientific proof or
connected to our social situation.

With the very advent of the year 1970, an advanced public sector was formed
leading the domestic economy and the processes of socialist transformation
in Syria, since a succession of socialist decrees had been issued in 1964,
i965, 1966 and 1967. A group of economic installations were nationalized and
became an organic part of the public sector's organizations. In the area of
agriculture, the year 1970 ended the process of the takeover and distribu
tion of land among peasants in accordance with the agrarian reform law and
its amendments. In the case of industry, the industrial public sector was
formed through the group of nationalization decrees issued between 1965 and
1970, which included its formation and organization. After the corrective
movement the public sector then proceeded to occupy more advanced positions
in the structure of the domestic economy.

In the area of investment, its share rose perceptibly during the numerous 5-
year plans. While it totalled about 63 percent in the first 5-year plan, in
the fifth plan it came to about 80 percent. Thus, it rose by about 17 per
cent, and the private sector's share dropped to the remaining percentages.
Total fixed capital formation increased by a rate of more than 9.4 percent a
year; in the public sector it was about 10.3 percent and in the private
sector about 8.2 percent. This led to a rise in the public sector's share of
the total structure from about 53 percent in 1963 to about 64 percent in
1980, an increase of 11 percent, at the expense of the decline in the pri
vate sector.
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In addition, the rates of growth of total production in current prices in
creased by a rate of more than 16 percent a year during the years 1963-80.
In the public sector they totalled about 19.2 percent a year, as compared
with 13.6 percent a year in the private sector. The public sector's contri
bution to gross product rose from about 35 percent in 1963 to about 55 per
cent in 1980, for an increase of 20 percent. The private sector's shore
dropped by the same amount (Tables Six and Seven).

Table Six: Showing Total Composition of Fixed Capital by Public and Private
Sector in Fixed 1980 Prices in Millions of Syrian Pounds

Year

1963

1970

1975

1980

1981

1982

Public Sector

Value Percent

1,415

2,161

6,218

9,017

8,976

9,268

53

68

72

64

62

62

Private Sector Tot al

Value Percent Value Percent

1,245 47 2,660 100

1,031 32 3,192 100

2,418 28 8,636 100

5,099 36 14,116 100

5,445 38 14,421 100

5,628 38 14,896 100

Source: Central Statistics Burea, Statistical Compendium for 1984, p 55o.

Table Seven: Showing Distribution and Development of Product by Public and
Private Sector in Current Prices in Millions of Syrian Pounds

Year Public Sector Private Sector Total

Value Percent Value Percent Value Percent

1963 2,254 35 4,201 65 6,455 100

1970 4,564 44 5,714 56 10,278 100

1975 16,873 55 13,616 45 20,489 100

1980 44,758 55 37,262 45 82,020 100

Annual 19.2 13.1 16.1

Growth

Rate

(Percent)

Source: Dr 'Abd-al-Malik al-Akhras, Some Main Features of Economic Changes
in the Syrian Arab Region, AL-IQT1SAD magazine, April 1983, p 52.
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The public sector has played adistinctive role In development of the domes
tic economy stregthening the process of socialist transformation and it
rTthTliZeMqUa!ita!.iVe 8r°Wth ln the structur« of the ecZmy? in dd tion
horizonJT'l'flre!davel°pment lt h^ witnessed. This has helped open newhorizons to industrial development and the growth of its activity in the
included ^tlan AraVociety- ^e processes^ socialist trans option haveincluded the areas of agriculture, industry and trade, which constitute thomost important economic activities in Syria. constitute the

Fourth: Structure of the Goods and Services Available and Used and Growth

.FixeS 19lStpH?oI.in? DMn1l0praent,°cf Goods and Servic«a Available and Used in|| fixed 1980 Prices, in Millions of Syrian Pounds

Data 1963 1970 1982

Value Percent Value Percent Value Percent

Annual Growth
Rate (Percent)

Total Pro

duction of
Goods and
Services

22,921 147 34,640 118 95,526 91 7.8

Plus Imports
of Goods and
Services

3,736 24 4,938 18 19,610 18 9.1

Minus Ex
ports of
Goods and
Services

11,068 71 10,042 36 10,109 10 -4.7

General
Total

15,589 100 27,536 100 105,027 100 10.5

Intermedi
ate Con

8,087 52 12,062 44 36,569 35 8.26

sumption

Accumulation 2,660 17 3,192 12 14,896 14 9.5

Final Govern
ment Con

1,919 12 3,701 13 13,131 13 10.65

sumption

People's Fi
nal Con

2,923 19 8,581 31 40,431 38 14.8

sumption

(1) Central Statistics Bureau: Statistical Compendium for 1984 n 56'
(percentages derived and growth rates). ' P
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veWent IrlL ?mP iZi"8 th;e disclosure of the social basis of the development process is apparent through astudy of the abovementioned indices
of economic development in the context of the growth of consumption andI fi
nal consumption. While the value of gross domestic pronu" rose at arate of
lh in 'consumPtion growth rates during the same period were greater
than 10 percent. The people's final consumption also was greater than 14 5
fKn n„dMear'^eanJn8 a" lnCreaSe in the «ap between the rates of consu.p-of exooJts LTJlf pr°duCt,ion' and consequently areduction in the rat Sof exports to imports and an increase in the difference between them. While
Jon8ITUlTJS °f 8°??V??«SerViC6S 6qUalled 14? Percent o" cons!: -
1982 Thifl^Jl ?•" !^alJedu118 Perc6nt ln 197° and J'ust 91 percent In1982. This increasing deficit has been covered by foreign imports- imports
of goods and services rose by 9percent ayear, while the !s s
of the same goods have declined by 4.7 percent. sports

fro!llhUJ^bS "0ted th8t the Pe°Ple's fi^l consumption enjoyed the highestgrowth rates in comparison with government consumption, intermediate con
sumption and accumulation. The people's consumption rose by more t*han 14 8
ESS! a year' Whl1! 8°vernraent consumption was about 10.6 percent, inter-
defers toTheffi0? 8>2 Pe,rCent 3nd cumulation 9.5 percent. Table Bight
antuseS^m SfSTK^ *"^^ °f ^^ ^ 8erVlCeS *Valluble
SLI^JS'JTi.jf/!!!! Til*1** °l consumPtion and consumption developments
simntiin M Kk h? bulk °£ that haS been concentrated in private con-
Jublic t^titihaViSen at an annual rate of 14 percent, while the rate of
13 ? nJ ? Pt " h3S r'°me t0 ab°Ut U Percent and total consumption torl'nlll comparison with net domestic product, we find that private
consumption as ashare of that rose from 0.4706 in 1970 to about 0.7370 In
n L 4 ?o6nra i0„°? publiC consumption to net domestic product rose from
fir?S \i97° t0 t°:l2315 ia 1982. meaning that private consumption? whS
net dUomLti t0tal °f ^J? 3nd Pers°nal consumption, absorbs the bulk ofGrowth P^duct as well as being at high rates in comparison with the
growth rates of net domestic product.

ernientCa;STPti°n%WhiC!j lnClUdeS the ValU6 °f 8°°ds and ««vices the government and its various departments consume with the goal of satisfying such
public needs as education, health, security and defense services and other
services retained a percentage of net domestic product during the period
from 1970 to 1982; although it rose in some years and dropped in others the
differentials were not great (Table Nine). '

The rise in the growth rates of private consumption, that is, family and
soc?TiionnfrPti0n'Kfr0m WhiGh sPecific production is not obtained, hassocial significance which suggests a striving toward social welfare, a rise
ll^f TJ servJces allocated to consumption, the dominance of manifes
tations of luxury, the availability of commodities and waste in their use
and the diversion of what is allocated to productive and vocational services
to Private services in no way connected to production. Of course, this af
fects the process of accumulation, reduces it, adds to the volume of foreign
imports and weakens the possibility of exporting "
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W£3Cost m^ef ""H °—"»«- - «•» C-P"~- «• Net
Year

1970

1975

1980

1982

Ratio of Total Consump
tion to Net Domestic
Product

0.6736

0.9036

0.9284

0.9685

Ratio of Private Ratio of Public
Consumption to Net Consumption to
Domestic Product Net Domestic

Product

0.4706

0.6845

0.6862

0.7370

tionC?renLMr'f f"!^^ al-Kaswaril« Comparative Study of Final Consumption Trends in Syria in the Period 1970-82, AL-IQTISAD magazine, July 1984

What is certain is that production's inadequacy in keeping abreast of rates
of consumption has asocial basis connected to'the patterns of behavior and
iTwo k" hTrrtiCUlar t0 J' an<1 t0 d°minant SOClal value- mSifferen e;°k' l,he dbsence of sound national consciousness and the absence of a
cends thf^o'r"? yhaVC,heCOme S°Clnl Pr°blems whost-' TOlutl00 transcends the t.cope of economic and material incentives, since they have started
,1?Th1'6-3 S°Cial :haract«r doainatlng the patterns and values of inv -
and thataIn°';>a'ld ?1- !.eqUire8 tt"t they be put in their social contextand that an ettort be made to solve them from this standpoint.

the'public Sector °' Pr°<luCti°n Re,atlons and the Productivity of Work in

b^JU^eM °f Trk Productlvicy in the public sector constitutes one of the
rtl ? Ia IT f^ing the process of socialist transformation, in view of
IncuZt*^ P"A thC P"b!:LC 88Ct0r enJ°ys in t^ development process. It\abott 62 PfCent of t^ total fixed capital formation for 1980 and
SS'I! h, PerCent °f thG ValUe °f P^-tton. In the area ofindustry the public sector contributes more than 73 percent of the value of
duct Ir087 pr°duCtloYnd ab°Ut 67 P-cent of net domestic industrial pro-
nuct (,iy82 statistics). '

The importance of studying the development of work productivity in the pub
lic sector and particularly in the industrial sector, stands out through
the study of economic relationships between investment and production va-
iff-kSl/SiSl^7 c fiXed Mp!tal in the PubUc sector comes to about500 Syrian Piasters per Syrian pound, while in the private sector it is as
high as about 730 Syrian piasters. While the public industrial sector in

°;;;,le('the value of ^vestment employed in the transformation indus
try sector, its contribution to the value of domestic product for that year
did not exceed 56 percent and of the value of domestic product for the same
sector 18 percent. This reflects a large imbalance in the structure of



relationships of economic indices between the private and public sectors.
Table 10 refers to the economic relations between the public and private
sectors in the area of transformational industries in 1978.

Table 10: Showing Some Economic Indices of the Public and Private Sectors in
the Sector of Transformation Industries in 1978 (Thousands of Syrian Pounds)
(Thousands of Workers)

Index Public Sector Private Sector Total

Value or

Number

Percent Value or

Number

Percent Value or

Number

Percent

Investment 2,049,192 96 89,270 4 2,138,462 100

Workers 63,500 30 145,659 70 209,159 100

Domestic

Production 5,674,743 56 4,502,079 44 10,176,822 100

Domestic

Product 443,063 18 1,964,990 82 2,408,054 100

Source: Zuhayr Hajj Ibrahim, Effectiveness of the Private Industrial Sector,
Third Tuesday Economic Symposium (on industry and industrial development in
the Syrian Arab region) during the period 1 March 1983-7 June 1983, pp 13-
14.

This difference in indices may be attributed to the nature of the economic
and social tasks assinged to the public and private sectors. The former's
activity is essentially concentrated on providing citizens' needs at cost
price, or sometimes less, while the private sector is oriented toward the
attainment of further profits. In addition, the subsidies the government
gives to foodstuffs and supply commodities are founded basically on public
sector production, making the issue of developing work productivity in this
sector a matter of utmost importance.

The issue of developing work productivity acquires a specific social charac
ter, since a group of economic and social conditions surrounding the produ
cer's relationship to his means of production are connected to that, start
ing with the relationship of his connection to it and proceeding through his
relationship with his colleagues and supervisors in the installation, his
family in the home and his relatives in the section, and ending with his
relationship with his nation.

Ownership of the means of production is to be considered the basis of pro
duction relations and in each specific manifestation determines the specific
form in which the worker and the employer are brought together. Also related
to the character of ownership are other aspects of production relations,
relations among people in the production process itself and mutual coopera
tion in the area of their activity, as well as relationships established in
the context of the distribution of the material bounties produced.
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Si Ch 7feS C°nsider Lt farfetched that the concept of production relations includes the producer's relationship to his means of oro-
relaUons Ch^H0 ft9"*!?' ^ C°nCCpt d°eS not *° beyond property'MeanwM?!' ? determine the nature of the relationship between them,
t^e result. Jna°urhestiraation this relationship goes beyond this issue with
f-rt-nr! J« J T"^ °f Paction relations includes the totality of
f" influencing the determination of the relationship between the produ-

W! " ^ mea"S °f Production and his relationship to other producers and
worKsfexist LT^ ?'?^ ?ondi^s '« -rk (the eco^m cframe-
snrffi S d eXtent t0 which the basic conditions for living (thesocial frameworks, security, food and shelter) exist.

cIiaSl«?nfePt °f Productio» relations rules out restricting the issue of so
cialist financing to the establishment of the public ownership of the means
analv^r'10" ^ establishment of the public sector, SncTffo. the above
1f"^ sumraarize bV stressing the importance of the social char."c-

the h SOC,laUf transformation process and the importance of revealing
tranSrIrJn °f "" develoPment process. The abovementioned socUUst ®
of "hf ITti0n Procf^^arts with the establishment of the public ownershipof the means of production, which does not then end, but requires the for
cer and thllamLnlaT0rkS thr°U8h WhlCh the relatlonship beleen the pro™the material Production are strengthened, then the transcending of
In 1-E! «? acquisition of a moral dimension. This context is embodied
aualitaH0! a±T °f tHe COnditions of security, food and sheUer with the1 tV6.and quantitative circumstances that branch off from if these
s s: ieais yjssjsrcaLizing the bestunk b— ^ w~
Of course, the absence of this social context of the relationships of pro
duction, even in their most developed form (collective ownership wIII lead
to aweakening of the material and moral connection between che producer and
his means of production. Even in the context of private ownership this sort
poduc"^ " t'hfel0 ^r afband0"me"t a"d relinquishment"f tne'mea T
finking"^ produc^rlHhe ^^^1^ ^ '"""veness ^
2LtOVB ^^ aSfrt that the Process of socialist transformation of thedomestic economy does not end with the establishment of the pub ic sec or
S r^h Kn8,thenin8u°f 8°vernmont ownership of the means of produrt?, nbut rather begins with that, and later requires the formation of social

tionship between the producer and the means of production a material and
moral one at the same time. The process of developing the pubUc sector wi11
also lose its socialist content and become a form of sta'.e can a •„ ll
context of the feeling that state ownership is separate from fhe own^r hi
of the individuals making up the state. owncrsnip

Thus the effectiveness of socialist production relations in economic instal
lations is connected to the extent of the ability of the soclTfTamework
surrounding it to absorb the cumulative growth processes of the mlTrTal and
technological content within them. Each level of development or t£e means o
production has its suitable social framework, which helps it with its bsi"
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requirements in the form ot the workforce, education, training, accredita
tion and so forth. This data also helps determine the relationship between
the producer and his means of production, since the absence of social frame
works connected to housing, transportation, comfort, education, health and
so forth results in making the worker's relationship to his means of produc
tion a purely material one lacking in a moral dimension drawing the producer
to his means of production, which means that the social frameworks surround
ing the economic organizations have a dual influence. On the one hand they
work to provide economic development requirements in the form of education,
accreditation and training, and they participate on the other in strengthen
ing the producer's relations to his means of production and give them a
moral character with broad social bases.
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